ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 5

From:  John Hoffmann

PUBLISH OR PERISH…THE NEW ALLEGED CITY WIDE PUBLICATION:  (Here’s a hint…you are reading it right now)  During the work session before the July 14 meeting, a nominee for the Parks Commission was brought up.  I asked if about two years ago weren’t there two vacancies on the parks Commission and didn’t the mayor announce that he would not be filling those vacancies because parks Director Anne Nixon was doing such a good job.   Well…first the Mayor went a bright red and denied ever saying such a thing.  

He then said he knew it was about my wife (who had applied to fill one of the vacancies) and further said he had seen that published in a citywide publication.  Later in the regular Board of Aldermen meeting the mayor made a side comment, “I guess we will read about that later.” 

Clearly the mayor’s remarks were about this newsletter.  If you as a reader would please note…this newsletter is not published nor is it posted on a website.  It is sent individually to 26 people who have neither supported me or have asked for my opinion on issues brought up at the meetings.  This newsletter is not sent out as a mass e-mail, but is sent as a separate single e-mail to each recipient.  If the people who receive the newsletter wish to forward it to someone else…I have no control over that and it is fine with me.  Clearly someone sent one to the mayor…again fine with me, although it certainly isn’t written with him in mind.  The statement the mayor made that this is published or sent out city wide is simply false. 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING July 14, 2008:

TOO MANY POLICE COMMISSIONERS:  During the work session the mayor was asked by Aldermen Benigas about a nomination for the police commission from Ward 4 as the nominee was anxious to be appointed.  City Clerk Pam Burdt then got the list of commissioners  and it was determined that Ward 1 had two too many commissioners (and had three too many until last month when one moved to Frontenac) and Wards 2,3 and 4 already had one more than prescribed by ordinance.  

MORE PARKING PLUS A NEW SIDEWALK… There has been a problem every other Thursday in Town and Country.  The police have been so good at writing speeding tickets on I-270 and other violations the crowd for Municipal Court is overflowing.  The parking spaces at the city hall have normally vanished by 6:45 and people cited for breaking traffic laws are forced to park on Municipal Center Drive, which is a state road with posted no parking signs.  Not only is it dangerous parking out on the service road it is illegal.  Town and Country is forcing traffic law violators who come to court to violate traffic laws.  Rich in irony isn’t it?

A fairly complicated deal has been worked out by the city attorney to address this problem.  Legal documents ceding a very small portion of city hall land to an adjoining property owner, plus easement and construction agreements with adjoining landowners and the Churchill School will allow the city to use the Churchill School parking on court nights and the city will build a sidewalk connecting the parking lot at Churchill to the city hall and install lights.  In turn Churchill can use the city hall parking lot on weekends for overflow school events. 

As far as I’m concerned the sooner this gets done the better.  Well Alderman Steve Fons asked why there was just a standard 5-foot sidewalk instead of wider sidewalk or one made of special materials.  Here is an idea…how about COSTS!   Alderwoman Lynn Wright also said she wanted more time to review this as chairman of the Parks and Trails Commission.  Another thought…THIS ISN’T A PARK OR A TRAIL…it is a sidewalk at city hall.  Let’s get it built ASAP at a reasonable cost. 

DEER SURVEY:  Dr. Terry Jones, PhD who has been asked to do a telephone survey concerning the deer issues was at the meeting.  He presented the same information at the work session that he made at the Deer task Force meeting on July 7th.  The same questions were asked by the “Deer People” in the crowd.  A recap of the July 7th Deer Task Force meeting is after the summary of the Board of Aldermen meeting. 

THE GATE:  This is getting to be a mystery…why this matter of the gate across the drive at 1761 Topping Road cannot be voted down is beyond me. 

To recap the applicant, who was born Brian A. Marchant and who changed his name in 2001, five years after his release from Federal Prison where he was serving time for Distribution of LSD and who now uses the names of Brian Marchant-Calsyn and just Brian Calsyn….has built a $150,000 fence  around his two lots at 1761 Topping Road.  He operates several broiler room type businesses out of an office in Town and Country on North Forty Drive…which he operated for three years without an occupancy permit or a business license, until this gate issue popped up and myself and his neighbors began looking at his background. 

 He wants to put a gate across a narrow drive he shares with a neighbor in front of his flag lot.  Delivery trucks and vehicles when reaching the gate will have to back up 325 feet to Topping Road.  The driveway intersection at Topping Road is blind which makes backing extremely unsafe.  If trucks and cars turn around they will back onto the two neighbors’ property.  Each have already reported damaged invisible dog fence and sprinkler heads.

Marchant refuses to move the gate further back and use an already pave portion off the driveway to be used for a turn around in front of the gate.  I met with him a few hours before the meeting.  He said he would be happy to pay for any damages to his neighbors’ property from people backing up.  I made a check of court filings in Missouri against Marchant and found about a dozen.  There are about a dozen current recent civil suits filed against Marchant or one of his companies.  Also in past actions, the State of Missouri sued him for back taxes and AMEX sued him in 2002.  All this points to a guy who does not readily pay debts or cover damages well.  Marchant told me at 4pm that he would not move the location gate because it was his land and he had a right to do anything he wanted with it.  He went onto say that to access the tennis court with his golf cart he would have to build a new road and cut down six or seven trees.  I pointed out that his driveway is just 20 feet away from his tennis court.  He replied that he should not be denied access to his tennis court when he brings down a cooler or basket of balls he should be able to drive his cart all the way there.  

(Speaking of the tennis court…two weeks earlier the police were called to 1761 due to the tennis court lights.  Marchant put up high intensity lights on the tennis court, but never got a permit to operate them. Of course the tennis court is no where near his house, but is directly next to his neighbors on Topping and on Topping Way.  When the lights went on it was like a nuclear flash…one neighbor took a photo of the bright glare from inside her house. The police were called and actually went to the homes of the neighbors to have them turn off their tennis court lights…making the wrong assumption because the court was so close to their house.  The cops were eventually pointed in the right direction and got the lights turned off.  The next day the building inspector delivered a cease and desist order for him to stop operating the lights until he receives a permit. )  

At the work session and the meeting enough aldermen had been to the driveway at the urging of the neighbors that they were familiar with it.  I mentioned that it was impossible for me to turn around my Toyota Camry, where Marchant claimed a UPS truck could turn around.  Alderman Benigas said you could not turn around a Yugo on the driveway.  

Marchant had a new lawyer and he stated that Marchant would give the gate code to delivery drivers. I then asked what was the point in have a $150,000 fence and gate security system if you were going to give out the entry code to strangers.  The lawyer replied that it was a risk that Marchant was willing to take.  Marchant then denied telling me three hours earlier that he had the right to drive all the way up to the gate of his tennis court without having to park his golf cart 20 feet away on his driveway. “My four girls need the exercise,” he said.  He later admitted he did say that when I asked him if he didn’t say he had a right to drive his cooler and bag of balls to the court gate. 

I wanted to vote on this at the meeting but it was continued for the fourth time because the lawyers again said they were close to an agreement.   

TAX RATE REMAINS ZERO:  A public hearing was held to keep the city property tax rate at zero.  Oddly enough no one spoke in favor of raising their taxes.  The members of the Board of Aldermen that reduced the tax rate to zero years ago probably did a disservice to future boards.  Had they left a 2 or 3-cent tax rate it would be far easier to raise the rate to a nickel or a dime in event of a loss of sales tax revenues or the need for emergency spending…than it would to re-institute a tax rate from zero. For example if the majority of the residents wanted city wide tax supported trash and recycling pick up…it could only be done with a city property tax of some kind.    No one spoke in favor of instituting a new property tax. During the regular meeting a 7-0 vote was taken to keep the property tax rate at zero..

NEW BUSINESS TO GET SIGNS:  HomeWorks, a home remodeling firm is moving into the old Streetside Records building in the Manchester Meadows shopping center.  The company requested variances from our stupid and restrictive sign ordinances to allow signs on two sides of the building.  No one spoke in opposition to the signs and variances were granted.         

$2,409 FOR A SPECIAL FEW:  I had some great success concerning the $2,409 Beautification Grant for the four-home Wexford Woods subdivision.  I wasn’t the only person to vote against it.  Alderman Jon Benigas actually joined me.   Four months ago the Conservation Commission (a Commission voted to discontinue approving grant applications for the Board of Aldermen to consider that involved cul-de-sacs.  Shortly thereafter they approved this grant to provide money for the cul-de-sac at the end of Wexford Woods.  Talk about a consistent policy.  They argued that you could see the cul-de-sac from Clayton Road.    A neighbor of mine pointed out that if a subdivision of four homes can be awarded $2,400 for plantings, larger subdivisions like Thornhill or Mason Valley should be getting $70,000-to $80,000 just to be fair.   Frankly I think it is a bad use of tax money.  Spend the money where the public at large can enjoy the improvements. 

CURB AND SEWER IMPROVEMENTS:  A bill was passed to spend $171,486 on curb and storm water sewer repairs and Oak Springs Lane, Roclare Lane and Kent manor Drive.  This passed 7-0.

CLAYTON PLACE TO BE A PUBLIC STREET:  A bill making Clayton Place a public instead of a private street, received its first reading.

NEW LIQUOR LICENSE:  It seems like we are approving one or two liquor licenses at every meeting.  What’s next the new Gaslight Square?  The booze license for the Cafe Napole at the Town and Country Crossing was approved.

 DEER SURVEY and MORE:  I was a little putout with Bill 08-42.  It called for the approval of funding to fly the two experts to town for the Deer Forum, money to record the forum and $7,000 for the random telephone survey, for a total of $12,500.  To me it was apples and oranges.  The deer forum with experts was promised by the Board of Aldermen back in January.  However, a survey is something completely different.  I think there should have been two separate bills, since I would have voted for the experts and voted against the survey. I made a motion to do just that and the motion met a wall of silence waiting for a second. 

I campaigned stating there had been enough surveys and more was delaying the Board in making a decision and costing money.  For that reason and because the survey was rushed forward with no competitive bidding I voted against the bill, which passed on a 6-1 vote.   I have to be honest…I am interested in seeing the results of the survey.         

A NEW DODGE CHARGER:  The police department requested to change a purchase order they received several months ago to purchase a Ford Crown Victoria to purchase a Dodge Charger instead.  After seeing how the police department was purchasing flashing license plate frames and installing them on unmarked cars I have begun to think the police are suffering from the QFL Syndrome. This is an actual term used by police light and siren manufacturers and police equipment salesmen to describe public safety agencies (usually volunteer fire departments and suburban police departments) that like to have the latest everything on their vehicles.  It stands for the politically incorrect phrase of “Queer For Lights.”  

I believe the cops want the Dodge more because it looks cool than it is the best car.  The car is for neighborhood patrol. The Chevy Impala has the best gas mileage (I guess that isn’t an issue in T&C yet.)  The Chevy Impala has move driver leg and head room than the Charger and more interior square footage.  The Ford Crown Vic has the most room and the most trunk space.  While it has the worst gas mileage it is actually fairly close to the Dodge and Chevy.  The Dodge Charge just seemed like the worst of the three…except in one category…it is the coolest looking!

I voted against it.  It was a 6-1 vote.

A police official stated that it was unknown  if Ford would be making the Crown Vic after 2010 which led me to asked if Chrysler would be making any models after 2010.  

Frankly I would be happy to see the cops think out of the box and spend more money and go for a Hybrid Toyota Camry that gets 40 mpg city.  I don’t mind spending money on an experiment that is good for the environment.       

SO MUCH FOR ONE-ACRE LOTS:  back in 2006 the Board of Aldermen approved the site plans for Town and Country Crossing that included adjoining Condos. Sort of punches a hole in the concept of T&C trying to be a one-acre lot community. 

Now it is time to approve the plans for the condos. 

We were sent the plans for the condos and frankly when I looked at them I wasn’t impressed one way or the other.  However, when my wife and a woman friend-and-neighbor looked at them it was quite a different story.  It was men are from Mars and women are from Venus.  It broiled down to a guy who watched Cops and ESPN Baseball Tonight and two women who watch HGTV every night. 

Here were some of the comments:

“In this model the garage is not next to kitchen.  You have to track through half the house with your groceries.”

“In half of these you have to enter the front door and go through the dining room.  You have to go through the dining to get any where in the place.”

“I don’t believe it.  The master bedrooms share the same common wall. Like I would put up with ‘Hey Lucy how is everything over there?  Fine Ethel.  How are you and Fred?’  I don’t think so.  It is like a woman never looked at these plans.”

The smallest units were supposed to be at least 2,000 square feet, but the developer has the smaller unit at 1,700 square feet, with unfinished basements that if finished would make the unit 3,000 square feet. 

Several member os the Board pointed out that there was only one set of garage doors that faced the street and the other set of the second unit faced the side off a driveway, to give the appearance that it was just one structure and not two.  Maybe so, but if you were buying that it was one unit with a lot of garages.     

Shot:  Fred Meyland-Smith, who is never at a loss for a number of words, mentioned how hard he worked with the developer on the entire Town and Country Crossing project. He then took a shot at me, by saying that despite the accusation by one person that all he did was force the developer to change the font on the sign, he has been working hard with the developers in the planning of Town and Country Crossing.  

Of course in my campaign I used the fact that Fred badgered the developers in changing the style of letters on the “Town and Country Crossing” sign as an example of bad and intrusive government at work…I never said that was all he did.  I’m sure he did some fine work and I’m equally sure he helped drive up the cost of the project, which in turn has driven up the cost per square foot rent and is keeping a number of local smaller merchants from renting at the shopping center. 

DEER, DEER AND DEER

DEER TASK FORCE METTING 07/07/08:  Another Deer Task Force Meeting but I had hoped for some entertainment.  Alderman Bill Kuehling was out of town on vacation.  Bill has allowed his cousin, Mariette Palmer, to interrupt meetings at will to the great annoyance of other members of the task force, especially Alderman Jon Benigas.  I was hoping that Ald. Benigas would be in charge of the meeting and at the first interruptions by Mariette I could witness the police remove her from the meeting room.  However it was for naught, Bill Kuehling had asked Fred Meyland-Smith to run the meeting.  Mariette did not get rude and refuse to follow the procedure until the end of the meeting.         

 The meeting was a presentation and Q&A with Dr. Terry Jones, a pollster and PhD from UMSL (who we are apparently hiring at no-bid for $7,000).  Dr. Jones  gave a good presentation on why we should use a 20-question survey based on registered voter lists and random calls to voters while gathering survey results from 100 people in each of the four wards. 

 

He explained that mail surveys to everyone have a rate of return of about 30-percent and are often influence by campaigning for one side or the other.  He also said you tend to get returned surveys from the far extremes on both sides and never find out what the people in the middle actually think. 

 

This upset some of the deer people, especially Mariette, who I think now would like to see Town and County be run on a pure Republican form of government, where every resident votes on every issue and eliminate the elected officials.   The task force voted to do the survey beginning after the next deer forum on July 17 (our second deer forum this year). All the aldermen on the task force felt the phone survey would provide the best results via a random selection.   

The audience consisted of the usual deer folks, Jim “the birth control guy”, Mariette Palmer, Bruni Perez, the former Ward 1 alderwoman Barbara Ann Hughes, Susan Feigenbaum.  Former Alderman Jim Havens was there and the pro-deer control side was represented by Chuck Lenz and one homeowner from Mason Valley who was at her first Deer meeting. 

When it came time for the audience to ask questions…almost all of the deer people were upset with a sample question written by Dr. Jones that included the term” expert sharpshooter.”   Next they were upset that a question used the word “euthanized.”  They wanted that changed to “kill”  

The task force wanted Dr. Jones to include questions about the respondent having been involved in a deer car crash or a near miss.  The deer people found both of these questions unacceptable. 

Mariette Palmer was upset that by using voting lists, 25-percent of the people with unlisted telephone would not be called and she again spoke in favor of the $25,000 blanket mailing survey.  She also claimed that for 20-percent of city residents, English was not their primary language.  Maybe not but most of those 20-percent (if that is a real number) managed to graduate from American universities and many are practicing medicine.  

Dr. Jones said the voter lists would have to have an even breakdown of responses per ward.  He mentioned that many people do not know their ward number and by using a voter list would ensure the ward information was accurate. 

Mariette then began arguing with Fred Meyland-Smith saying she wanted to ask the Task Force Members questions and he repeatedly told her that the floor was open to questions of Dr. Jones only.  She eventually relented.   

Everyone on both side thought the phone intervie0wers should say they were calling for the Town and County Board of Alderman immediately and not in the second sentence of the prepared text. 

So what happens the day after the meeting?   Some of the deer people are out placing fliers in mailboxes campaigning people with misleading information completely trying to eliminate the chance for an unbiased random survey.  A Ward 1 resident got a flier shoved into her mailbox.  A resident in Ward 4 reported a neighbor received a phone call giving similar misinformation and requesting she put up an anti-deer hunting sign. So here are the deer people pleading for a survey...and now that they apparently have one…they are trying to ruin it by having a pre-survey flier campaign in an attempt to influence the survey. 

Now they have every right to do a campaign and put their views out to the public.  But why should the city pay for a survey if they are trying to make sure it will not be fair and unbiased? 

THE DEER FORUM JULY 17, 2008:     Dr. Jay Kirkpatrick and Dr. Anthony DeNicola were in town on Thursday for the deer forum at Maryville University.  Dr. Kirkpatrick explained that his expertise was animal birth control, including horses, elephants and also deer.  He made the point that you can not just shoot a deer with a dart and the $21 worth of birth control drugs.  He said you have to do it twice in a year once with the primary drug and once with the booster and then shoot the same deer in at least the next two years for the drug to be effective.  That involves a lot of manpower and billable hours.  He stated that his group believed in hands off of wild animals and used just the darts filled with the drugs. 

Dr. DeNicola pointed out that this was not cost effective because you have to be sure that you are shooting a deer with a booster that has had a primary dose.  He also said if the numbers of deer are a public safety issue you need to thin out some of them by sharp shooting it was a bad use of taxpayer money to spend the time to give a deer a dose of birth control drugs and then later shoot it.  He said it is very important when giving the first birth control dose to also tranquilize the deer so you can mark it…with an ear tag…so you can keep track of the dosages the specific deer gets, otherwise you are wasting your time and money. 

Dr. DeNicola also mentioned that he can perform field sterilization on a doe that would no longer require any additional drugs.  He did mention that if the deer is pregnant at the time of the sterilization the fetus would die and the deer might also die.

Dr. Kirkpatrick made one claim in his presentation that I knew was false and after the forum Dr. DeNicola admitted to me that he knew it was false but did not want to confront Kirkpatrick over the issue.  In the 1990s Kirkpatrick went to the Gaithersburg, Maryland location of the National Institute of Standards and Technology or NIST, the old National Bureau of Standards.  NIST has a campus that is surrounded by 16-20 feet high chain link fence.  It used to have three points of access.  A main entrance off of Clopper Road, just south of I-270 and two service entrance on the west side of the property along Maryland Highway 28. Often the service entrances’ gates were left open and the front gate was not closely guarded.  NIST had a large herd of deer on the property, which Kirkpatrick delivered his birth control drugs to the does.   All this I was well aware having been a police official and a county official in Montgomery County where NIST is located.  I also worked at a newspaper as a part time sportswriter that was located across the street from NIST and finally as a magazine writer I was on the campus of NIST regularly researching magazine articles.   

Where Kirkpatrick went off the path of factual presentation to providing misinformation  when he gave stats that he claimed proved the auto-deer accidents next to NIST did not increase and in fact decreased because of his deer control and proved that deer car-crashes are not going to increase with a large herd of deer nearby.  After September 11, 2001, the security at all Federal campuses and enclaves in the Washington DC area was increased to such a level that it denied access to the NIST facility except at a controlled check point.  The service gates to NIST along Hwy 28 were closed and the main entrance had a closed gate that was manned 24 hours a day by a NIST police officer.  No human could gain entry to NIST let alone a deer and no human could leave the facility expect by the front gate.  In other words the 100-plus deer on the campus were there to stay.  There were feeding stations for the deer at the opposite end of the property from the front gate along with ponds.  The Federal government basically has a large number of pet deer.   The deer being hit by cars were not NIST deer, but deer from surrounding subdivisions that wandered onto Hwy 28.  Montgomery County Maryland has had such a huge problem with increases in the deer population the County has been closing country parks since 1995 once every year and shooting deer. In fact DeNicola spent time training County Park Police officers in how to sharp shoot the deer safely. 

Dr. DeNicola spoke on how proper sharp shooting at a downward angle in the most effective way to safely remove deer and the most humane.  He was challenged on this was members of the public in a Q&A session.  He pointed out that if you inject a deer with a fired dart with a lethal drug…the deer feels the pain of the dart, runs in panic before the drug takes effect and then while alive collapses while the drug starts to work.  He compared this is shooting a deer in head and killing it instantly as being clearly the most humane method. 

One woman wanted DeNicola to define euthanize or euthanasia.  He gave a definition of a quick and painless death.  She then questioned him saying how is should be an act of mercy of killing a dying or wounded animal to stop misery.  He then asked her what she called it when right here in St. Louis everyday, perfectly healthy dogs were being killed at a place called a shelter run by the government or the Humane Society.  This had her speechless until she admitted that she had not considered the shelters. 

Once of the more interesting facts I learned, which many of you may already know is that the does in a herd stay in an area between ½ mile and one-mile.  Bucks will roam in a larger area, but does and yearlings stay in the same area and off-spring doe usually do not leave the immediate area by more than a ½-mile. So if a subdivision or large property owner kills a large number of deer, there will not be an immediate increase of deer from nearby areas.  “It is not a vacuum that is suddenly filled,” one expert told me after the meeting.  However, deer will start coming into the area in over the next 24 months and there has to be continued deer control methods or shooting every two years or so otherwise the problem will quickly return.                            

PLANNING AND ZONING…STADIUM LIGHTS Wednesday July 16, 2008:  The Westminster Christian Academy (WCA) site plans, rezoning and conditional use permit for the stadium and lights was being heard for a second month. 

Once again the WCA put on people who said what a wonderful school it is.      Throughout the evening the theme by WCA was that it was all FOR THE KIDS.

Concerning playing games on Friday nights instead of Saturday, the headmaster said they had to play their games on Friday nights or otherwise they could not get a good level of competition as many school would not play on Saturday. 

Then the headmaster said something that was completely laughable.  He said Friday night games were a safety factor since it is hotter during the day in September than in the evening.  If that is the case why have they been playing games on Saturday at all if it is unsafe?  Apparently the exclusive private schools in the area are endangering their students by playing on Saturday.  All the colleges, large and small, that play football on Saturday are unnecessarily putting kids at risk.  Finally when do all those Friday night schools start practice?   Yes…during the day in August…the hottest month of the year…many with morning and afternoon practices.       

They also talked a lot about foot-candles, a measurement of useable light.  They made the pitch that just a few feet out of the stadium you were in total darkness.  However, they did not talk about lumens or the brightness of the lights and how far away they can be seen. They did pitch the fact the lights would have covers or hoods that would only direct the light to the field, but eventually and reluctantly admitted that the lights would be seen from a distance. 

Several residents from Arlington Oaks did rather clearly point out how the measurements from their houses to the field where skewed to favor WCA’s position.  

It was somewhat amazing with the known opposition to the stadium that they never did any sound studies.  In fact the conditional use portion of the package was continued until the end of August for the school to do sound studies on the operation of a PA system. 

A woman who used to work at Delmar Gardens spoke in favor of site plan, but did not mention what effect the nighttime crowds. Noise and lights would have on the residents.  Also there were still no measurements for the distance from Delmar Gardens and Garden Villa units to the stadium. 

The school did show a slide depicting the stadium moved next to Savvis commercial property and away from Delmar Gardens and most of the homes in Arlington Oaks and along Brookmill Road.  They claimed that this was unacceptable because they would have to build an above ground stadium instead of placing seats into an existing hill, that the football field would not be north and south and because people would have to walk further.  They also said the location would increase vandalism. 

The map showing the stadium next to Sarvis contradicted school officials saying people would have to walk farther.  By being next to Savvis the stadium would be closer to the main section of the proposed parking lot.  Where they want it would put the furthest distance from the majority of the parking spaces. Plus I have no idea why one location or another would result in more or less vandalism.

Ice Rink:  The school wanted to rent ice rink and pool for outside schools or athletic groups from 6:30am to 10pm.   They did not have a lot of details concerning the amount of noise the compressors for the ice making equipment would make. 

OUTCOME:  Commissioner (and Alderman) Fred Meyland-Smith moved to amend the site use plan for a stadium without lights.   Mayor Dalton called for the ice rink to be operate only for the use of WCA and to be open from 7:30 to 6pm Monday-through-Saturday.  He then stated that he knew that most high school hockey games were played on Saturday night and some arrangements could be made for those games.  I’m sorry but isn’t this the place for such arrangements and not a deal down the road?

The rezoning to Major Educational and the Site Development Plan passed.  The conditional use for the lights on the field was continued until the end of August.  I’m guessing the Board of Aldermen will not see this package until September. 

I think it appeared not enough discussion was given to moving the football stadium next to the Sarvis property.  Commissioner Guff stated at the start of the meeting that he voted for the lights and the usage of the football field at CBC and it was a mistake.  He instructed the WCA staff to come back with a number of night games or practices that they can live with that is less than 28 nights. 

TRASH FORUM:  We discussed the trash issue before with the Trash task Force coming up with a single hauler for either the city or per each ward.  By going with each ward the smaller haulers would have a chance.  The other issue was if we should consider having curb side pick up and allowing HOAs to opt out for rear yard only service or do the opposite by requiring rear yard pick up but allowing HOA’s to opt out for curbside.  The later would be easier to enforce while the first would be impossible to enforce. 

I was completely wrong when I guessed a total of six people would show up for this forum.  Perhaps 22 or so folks arrived at the 400 seat auditorium at Maryville. After being given an overview of the questions involved, people were able to speak.  It came down to a person saying the disliked a specific hauler while another speaker would say how much they liked the same hauler.  Chuck Lenz complained that Sanders Hauling when transferring from small trucks to a large truck, that slop leaks onto the street from what he called a “mobile transfer station.”  He said it was so bad that he dog even avoided the area.  After the meeting I told Chuck that he must have a “super” dog.  When my two dogs find such a situation it takes all the strength I have to pull them away to keep them to stop licking the pavement.   

